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Rain Gardens: A way to protect our lake

When we get a rainstorm, where does the water go? It falls on our roof tops into the gutters and down the downspouts or just falls off the roof. It falls on our gravel or paved driveways and runs off rather quickly. And how about decks and patios; rain runs off these surfaces rather quickly as well. All of this water eventually ends up in our lake carrying with it a variety of pollutants. You have read in this newsletter many times about buffers and buffer zones as a way to slow/eliminate runoff from entering the lake. Here is another concept you may want to consider.

Rain gardens are attractive and functional landscaped areas that are designed to capture and filter stormwater from roofs, driveways and other hard surfaces. They collect water in bowl-shaped, vegetated areas and allow it to slowly soak into the ground. This reduces the potential for erosion and minimizes the amount of pollutants flowing from your yard.
The health of our waterways depends on clean water and places for animals to hide and find food.  When too much soil or fertilizer gets into our rivers and lakes, it firsts covers the bottom with a blanket of sediment smothering the insects and fish eggs, destroying the home or habitat of many animals.  Next the rich source of nutrients causes tremendous growth of nuisance weeds.  Finally as the weeds die, bacteria, feeding on the dead matter, use up the oxygen in the water, which can lead to fish kills. Poor water quality affects our quality of life and our enjoyment of our lake.
Here’s one solution that you can do – it’s elegant in its simplicity.  Construct a slightly depressed garden full of native plants where rainwater can soak into the ground, replenishing groundwater and protecting our surface water.

This is a rain garden! 
* Protects and restores natural hydrology,
* Allows rainwater to soak in instead of running off.  
* Helps trap pollutants that might be in the runoff.

There are also other benefits to rain gardens – the native plants attract birds and butterflies.  They are attractive additions to property, enhancing the beauty your area, not only in summer but in winter too.  The winter seed heads can be an appreciated food source for our winter songbirds.
So what exactly is a rain garden?

A sunken garden, typically 4-6 inches deep with a flat bottom.

Can be any size but ideally are about 1/3 of the size of the surface draining into the garden (a roof, yard or driveway).

Can be wild or formal looking depending on the plants selected and the desires of the home owner.

Use native plants
· The roots of native wildflowers and prairie grasses typically go twice as deep into the ground as they are tall, while turf grass roots are the same depth as the grass is kept. Therefore natives absorb much more water.

· Uses no fertilizer

· Requires little or no pesticides

· Maintenance similar to perennial gardens

· After establishment does not need watering

· Native plants are also beautiful individually, and as a community.
More help, including a how-to build a rain garden manual, is available at your UWEX or DNR office or on the web at http://dnr.wi.gov/org/water/wm/nps/rg/index.htm
LEAVE SHORELINES NATURAL FOR CLEANER WATER, BETTER FISHING—The following first appeared in the April 4, 2007 edition of the Cumberland Advocate and is being reprinted here with permission.

The recent drought has dropped water levels on northern lakes and as ice begins to melt, lakeshore owners may be tempted to “clean up” the shorelines by removing woody debris or adding a sand blanket. For the benefit for the lake’s water quality and fish and to help prevent invasive species from getting established, state officials advise lakeshore owners to leave their shorelines natural.

“Natural shorelines provide critical habitat for fish and wildlife, they reduce polluted runoff entering lakes and they defend against Eurasian water milfoil and other invasive species taking over,” said Dan Houston, DNR’s Northern Region water program expert. “People often buy lake lots because they enjoy nature and fishing, but some unknowingly harm habitat by altering underwater and over manicuring their shorelines”. 

Disturbed shorelines also create conditions more conducive to invasive species such as Eurasian water milfoil getting established and proliferating.

Most species of fish and many wildlife avoid beaches and need areas that provide cover or aquatic vegetation. Small fish, and the food they depend on, use downed trees, limbs, and rocks for habitat. Sand blankets can bury gravel and silt used by mayflies, frogs, and fish for spawning.

Lakeshore owners can help keep their lake healthy with a few simple steps:

· Leave the lake bottom alone: leave the branches, rocks and natural debris;

· Restore natural vegetation strips along shorelines to filter runoff, enhance natural beauty, and provide cover and shade for fish and wildlife; and

· If you plan to dredge, grade, or place a sand blanket, check first with the DNR to secure proper permits.

Lake property owners who would like to find out how to improve their shoreline can contact the Wisconsin Department of Natural Resources Lake Management Program through the nearest department Service Center or go online at www.dnr.wi.gov. 
DNR GRANT FOR PIPE & NORTH PIPE LAKES—We recently received a $17,500 grant from the DNR to investigate several sub-watershed areas east of Pipe and northeast of North Pipe Lakes and the surrounding shoreline to determine how to reduce nutrients that enter the lakes. An aquatic plant survey will also completed for both lakes. The actual investigations will be conducted by representatives of Cedar Corporation out of Menomonie, WI who are the Lake District’s consultant for the grant work. Cedar Corporation provides professional engineering, design, planning, land surveying, landscape architecture and environmental services to public and private clients in northwestern Wisconsin.
The goals of this grant are to:

1. Visit and investigate areas of significant erosion and determine methods to improve the water quality draining from these areas in the intermittent tributaries for the sub-watershed areas mentioned above.
2. Identify locations of shoreline that are likely contributing the high nutrient loading and suggest means to reduce this loading.
3. Survey the aquatic plants within both lakes for the presences of invasive species and the variety of desirable plants.
4. Recommend projects that would maintain/improve overall lake water clarity and support a healthy aquatic plant community.
For goal 1 existing maps and information from the USGS and Polk County will be studied and will serve as base maps for this aspect of the investigation. Additionally a field reconnaissance within the selected sub-watershed project areas will be conducted (with property owner permission). Areas of interest will be identified, located, and mapped using GPS equipment and computer software. Water flow volumes and phosphorus loading will be analyzed.
Relative to goal 2, the lack of vegetative buffer strips in areas along both North Pipe and Pipe Lakes and erosion areas along the shoreline are also important issues for the Lake District. Field reconnaissance from a boat in front of your property will include an evaluation of erosion and excessive runoff issues. In all areas of concern, recommendations will be made on how to best protect the lake from nutrient inflow.
The purposes of goal 5 are to characterize the species and distribution of emergent, floating, and submerged aquatic plant species in Pipe and North Pipe Lakes. These surveys will also provide valuable data information in regards to type and density of the various plants, water depth and sediment types at each of 615 sampling locations around the lake. Our consultant will conduct an aquatic plant workshop for any of you who are interested sometime in August—more on this in the June newsletter.
What does all this mean to you? Most importantly, this study will give us the information we need to decide what we should do to prevent the inflow of various pollutants. It will also educate us on how we can implement Best Management Practices (BMP) for individual properties which will slow/prevent pollutants from entering our lakes.
Now you may see people on our lake this summer floating around in boats and looking at properties or people wandering through some of our watershed areas. In all likelihood, these will be representatives from Cedar Corporation carrying out their investigations for this grant. They may be assisted by resident volunteers from our lakes. An important point to remember is that no one will set foot on your property without your permission.
WATER QUALITY COMMITTEE ACTIVITIES—We are very fortunate to have a few good people that are willing to spend some of their valuable lake time guiding our efforts to preserve the quality of our lakes. These people will be working on many tasks on your behalf, and I thought it important that the people of our District are aware of their efforts. Probably their most important task will be to learn the dynamics of our lakes as we continue our investigations and lay the framework for future activities necessary to preserve our lakes. This means that they do some independent work and bring their expertise to meetings to discuss objectives, plans, methodology, etc. They will be determining plans recommended for the future and that in turn will drive our budget requirements. These people form a core group that functions under the able leadership of Larry Bresina and include Ron Vantine, Joe Errigo and Dick Hollar. They are assisted by an auxiliary group consisting of Sue Caughey, Ron Nelson, Rex Houserman, Mark Knutson, Ken Jensen, Joe Ward, Ed Durke, Dick Braun, Dean Wenger and Bill Radtke.
These people and other volunteers such as Tom Mears, Al Siemers and Art Ringsven will not only be shaping our future through their meetings and discussions, but will also be doing many “hands on” activities. They will be continuing to take data and monitor the lake water, lake level and the streams that flow into the lakes. We will be taking a more aggressive approach to monitor the aquatic plants throughout our lakes and will have a paid observer monitoring the public landing most weekends throughout the summer. There will be increased efforts to provide the people of the District information about the lakes and educate you on what is happening to our lakes at the spring and annual meetings and maybe at the picnic. They will be instrumental in reviewing the activities and results of our grants with Cedar Corp. (as noted above). All of their efforts will result in a long term lake management plan and budget requirements for 2008 and beyond. 

Whenever you see any of these people around the lake, please thank them for their efforts on behalf of all of us. MY THANKS FOR YOUR INTEREST AND CONTRIBUTIONS.

PIPE LAKE YACHT CLUB--Sailers . . . Sailers . . . Sailboats

A few of us on both North Pipe and Pipe are getting together to form the Pipe Lake Yacht Club, with the view of informal racing and sailing this coming summer with Sunfish Sailboats.

Sunfish Sailboats are the easiest of all sailboats to sail and are one of the least expense sailboats you can buy.  Some of you may already own one or have access to one.  If not, and you would like to buy one and have it delivered to Pipe Lake for you, please let me know as we are putting together a group to buy 6 or more Sunfish directly from the Midwest Regional Sales Office in Chicago.

You can pick the color of your sail and trim on your boat.  The price we have been quoted for 6 or more boats is $3,850 with some extras thrown in with the purchase.  

If you already have access to a Sunfish – Great!  Please join us this summer – More information to come.

If you are interested, please contact Jan Breyer by telephone (612-851-2085-leave message) or email (jbreyer@cp-limited.com), and I can send out more information to you.  We plan to place our order in April, so don’t delay.

SPRING MEETING—This is to announce that the spring Special Meeting of the District will take place on Saturday, May 19 at 9:00 a.m. at Christ Lutheran Church located at the corner of County Roads G and T. The following is a preliminary agenda:
1. Discussion of boating laws and safe boating practices by Jesse Aston (DNR Warden)
2. Discussion of DNR grant by Josh Miller, Project Planner from Cedar Corporation
3. Approval of minutes of the September 2, 2006 annual meeting

4. Approval of Treasure’s report

5. Recognize any new people present

6. Report from WQC

7. Boat parade announcement and organization (June 30, July 1, 4, 7 or 8???)

8. Picnic announcement and organization (August 18)

9. Dredging update for channel under bridge

10. Special tour around the Lakes and surrounding area showing ongoing projects

11. Date of Annual Meeting—September 1

12. Old Business

13. New Business

14. Adjourn 

This Special District meeting will be followed up with a brief Board meeting to appoint a Commissioner to replace Dave Oberle who resigned.
